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Housing and Planning Commissions

SPECIAL JOINT MEETING AGENDA 

Date: 
Time: 
Location: 

5/16/2022 
7:00 p.m. 
Zoom.us/join – ID# 827 9014 8873 

NOVEL CORONAVIRUS, COVID-19, EMERGENCY ADVISORY NOTICE 
On March 19, 2020, the Governor ordered a statewide stay-at-home order calling on all individuals living in 
the State of California to stay at home or at their place of residence to slow the spread of the COVID-19 
virus. Additionally, the Governor has temporarily suspended certain requirements of the Brown Act. For the 
duration of the shelter in place order, the following public meeting protocols will apply. 

Teleconference meeting: In accordance with Government Code section 54953(e), and in light of the 
declared state of emergency, all members of the Housing Commission, Planning Commission, City staff, 
applicants, and members of the public will be participating by teleconference. 

How to participate in the meeting: 

• Submit a written comment online up to 1 hour before the meeting start time:
PlanningDept@menlopark.org
Please include the agenda item number you are commenting on.

• Access the meeting real-time online at:
Zoom.us/join – Meeting ID 827 9014 8873

• Access the meeting real-time via telephone at:
(669) 900-6833
Meeting ID 827 9014 8873
Press *9 to raise hand to speak

Subject to Change: Given the current public health emergency and the rapidly evolving federal, state, 
county and local orders, the format of this meeting may be altered or the meeting may be canceled. You 
may check on the status of the meeting by visiting the City’s website www.menlopark.org. The instructions 
for logging on to the webinar and/or the access code is subject to change. If you have difficulty accessing 
the webinar, please check the latest online edition of the posted agenda for updated information 
(menlopark.org/agenda). 

https://zoom.us/join
https://zoom.us/join
https://beta.menlopark.org/Home
http://menlopark.org/agenda
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Special Joint Meeting 

A. Call To Order

B. Roll Call

C. Reports and Announcements

D. Regular Business

D1. Public Review Draft City of Menlo Park General Plan Sixth Cycle 2023-2031 Housing Element Study 
Session:  
The Planning Commission and Housing Commission will conduct a study session to review and 
provide comments for the Public Review Draft City of Menlo Park General Plan Sixth Cycle 2023-
2031 Housing Element, in preparation for transmittal to the California Department of Housing and 
Community Development (HCD) for required initial review of the Draft Housing Element. No formal 
action to approve the updated Housing Element or any zoning amendments is proposed at the May 
16, 2022 meeting. (Staff Report #22-025-PC) 

E. Adjournment

At every regular meeting of the Planning Commission/Housing Commission, in addition to the public comment period
where the public shall have the right to address the Planning Commission/Housing Commission on any matters of public
interest not listed on the agenda, members of the public have the right to directly address the Planning
Commission/Housing Commission on any item listed on the agenda at a time designated by the chair, either before or
during the Planning Commission’s/Housing Commission’s consideration of the item.

At every special meeting of the Planning Commission/Housing Commission, members of the public have the right to
directly address the Planning Commission/Housing Commission on any item listed on the agenda at a time designated by
the chair, either before or during consideration of the item. For appeal hearings, appellant and applicant shall each have 10
minutes for presentations.

If you challenge any of the items listed on this agenda in court, you may be limited to raising only those issues you or
someone else raised at the public hearing described in this notice, or in written correspondence delivered to the City of
Menlo Park at, or prior to, the public hearing.

Any writing that is distributed to a majority of the Planning Commission/Housing Commission by any person in connection
with an agenda item is a public record (subject to any exemption under the Public Records Act) and is available by request
by emailing the city clerk at jaherren@menlopark.org. Persons with disabilities, who require auxiliary aids or services in
attending or participating in Planning Commission/Housing Commission meetings, may call the City Clerk’s Office at 650-
330-6620.

Agendas are posted in accordance with Government Code Section 54954.2(a) or Section 54956. Members of the public 
can view electronic agendas and staff reports by accessing the City website at menlopark.org/agenda and can receive 
email notification of agenda and staff report postings by subscribing to the “Notify Me” service at menlopark.org/notifyme. 
Agendas and staff reports may also be obtained by contacting City Clerk at 650-330-6620. (Posted: 05/13/2022) 

mailto:jaherren@menlopark.org
http://menlopark.org/agenda
http://www.menlopark.org/notifyme
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STAFF REPORT 

Planning Commission and Housing Commission    
Meeting Date:   5/16/2022 
Staff Report Number:  22-025-PC 
 
Study Session:  Public Review Draft City of Menlo Park Sixth Cycle 

2023-2031 Housing Element   
 
Recommendation 
Staff recommends that the Planning Commission and Housing Commission conduct a study session to 
receive an overview of the Draft Housing Element, ask clarifying questions, and provide comments for the 
Draft City of Menlo Park General Plan Sixth Cycle 2023-2031 Housing Element, in preparation for 
transmittal to the California Department of Housing and Community Development (HCD) for the required 
initial review of the Draft Housing Element. No formal action will be taken on the Draft Housing Element or 
any zoning amendments at the May 16, 2022 meeting. The Draft Housing Element is included as 
Attachment A.  
 

Policy Issues 
The City of Menlo Park is updating its required Housing Element and Safety Element, and preparing a new 
Environmental Justice Element. Collectively, these are referred to as the "Housing Element Update." 
 
Under California law every jurisdiction in the State is required to update its Housing Element every eight 
years and have it certified by HCD. The Housing Element must be consistent with the City’s General Plan 
and updated for compliance with State law, and include goals, policies, and implementing programs to 
facilitate the construction of new housing and preservation of existing housing to meet the needs across all 
income levels in Menlo Park. Similarly, the City is required to update the City’s Safety Element for 
compliance with SB 379 and prepare an Environmental Justice Element per SB 1000. 
 
The components of the Housing Element Update project will consider several land use, housing, and 
environmental policies. The City will prepare an Environmental Impact Report (EIR) to comply with the 
project’s California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requirements and a fiscal impact analysis (FIA) will 
be conducted. The purpose of these technical studies is to help inform members of the public and decision-
makers about the potential environmental and fiscal impacts associated with the project. 

 

Background 
All jurisdictions in the Bay Area must update their Housing Element for the 2023-2031 planning period. The 
City is in the process of updating the Housing Element of Menlo Park’s General Plan for the 2023-2031 
planning period, also referred to as the sixth cycle, as required by State law. The Housing Element is an 
opportunity to have a community conversation about how to address local housing challenges and find 
solutions. The Housing Element serves to identify priorities for decision makers, guide resource allocation 
for housing programs and services, and identify how and where the City should plan for new housing to 
meet or exceed Menlo Park’s Regional Housing Needs Allocation (RHNA) requirement (2,946 units) by 
2031.  
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Since initiating efforts to update the Housing Element in May 2021, the project team has held seven 
community meetings; administered a citywide survey; facilitated numerous focus groups, individual 
interviews, and pop-up events; and presented key components of the Housing Element at public meetings 
with the Housing Commission, Planning Commission, and City Council. The feedback received from these 
efforts, along with staff analysis, is reflected in Appendix 4-1 of the Draft Housing Element, which is 
provided as via hyperlink as Attachment A.  

The Draft Housing Element was released on May 11, 2022, and is available on the Housing Element 
Update webpage (included as hyperlink Attachment B) and at the Belle Haven Branch Library and the Main 
Library, available for check-out at the circulation desk. The release of the Draft Housing Element begins a 
30-day public comment period in preparation for transmittal to HCD for their required initial review of the
Draft Housing Element. The Final Housing Element is anticipated to be reviewed by the City Council at the
end of this year.

The purpose of the May 16, 2022 joint Planning Commission and Housing Commission study session is to 
further promote the availability of the Draft Housing Element and to provide an opportunity for both 
Commissions and the public to provide early comment. The City Council is anticipated to also conduct a 
meeting in late May/early June on the Draft Housing Element to provide comment and policy guidance on 
topics that may arise prior to transmittal to HCD. The City Council meeting is also another opportunity for 
members of the public to provide oral comments on the draft document. At any time during the 30-day 
comment review period, which ends on June 10, members of the public may submit written comments via 
an online web form, included as hyperlink Attachment C. After the City Council meeting, staff will 
incorporate appropriate revisions to the Draft Housing Element, which must then be submitted to HCD for a 
90-day review period.

Analysis 
Publication of the Draft Housing Element is the first opportunity for members of the public and decision 
makers to review previously discussed topics as part of a complete document and consolidated strategy. An 
explanation of the structure and content of the Housing Element is provided below and may serve as a 
reference guide when navigating the document. 

Additionally, when considering the Draft Housing Element as a whole, staff recommends giving particular 
attention to Chapter 7, Site Inventory and Analysis, and Chapter 8, Goals, Policies and Programs. Together, 
these two chapters will serve as the policy framework for housing-related decisions from 2023 to 2031. It is 
imperative that the decisions reflected in these chapters reflect the goals of Menlo Park as a community. 
Additional points of consideration for Chapters 7 and 8 are subsequently discussed in this report. When 
reviewing the policies and programs, please also take into consideration Menlo Park’s housing needs, 
particularly the special needs populations outlined in Chapter 4.  

Structure and Content of the Housing Element 
The Draft Housing Element includes the following chapters: 

1. Introduction. This chapter contains an overview of the purpose of the 2023-2031 Housing Element
and an outline of State legal requirements, including the need for consistency with the General Plan
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and the procedural obligations for preparing the Housing Element. 
  

2. 5th Cycle Evaluation. This chapter reviews the Menlo Park Housing Element for the planning 
period from 2015 to 2023, also referred to as the fifth cycle. As part of this review, the chapter 
evaluates Menlo Park’s effectiveness in meeting its housing goals for the fifth cycle, highlights 
strengths of the City’s action on housing, acknowledges programs that were not completed, and 
assesses overall effectiveness at meeting the needs of special populations identified by the State. 

  
3. Housing Conditions and Trends. The purpose of this chapter is to provide a quantified analysis of 

housing needs for Menlo Park as required by the State. This assessment considers overall housing 
needs based on demographics specific to Menlo Park, and analyzes and identifies programs that 
preserve assisted housing developments. 
 

4. Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing. Pursuant to AB 686 all housing elements which are 
revised on or after January 1, 2021 must meet requirements to ensure that the obligation to 
affirmatively further fair housing is a part of a jurisdiction’s planning process and guiding documents 
for community development. AB 686 expands upon the fair housing requirements and protections 
outlined in the federal Fair Employment and Housing Act (FEHA). The law: (1) requires all state and 
local public agencies to facilitate deliberate action to explicitly address, combat, and relieve 
disparities resulting from past patterns of segregation to foster more inclusive communities and (2) 
creates new requirements that apply to all housing elements due for revision on or after January 1, 
2021. The passage of AB 686 protects the requirement to affirmatively further fair housing within 
California state law, regardless of future federal actions.  
 
This chapter assesses Menlo Park’s community engagement and outreach process during the 
update of the Housing Element and also provides an in-depth analysis of fair housing data and 
housing needs for special needs populations, including the following groups identified by State law: 
seniors; people living with disabilities (including developmental disabilities); large families; female-
headed households; farmworkers; and unhoused individuals. The chapter concludes by identifying 
specific policies and programs in the updated Housing Element designed to address identified fair 
housing issues. 

 
5. Actual and Potential Constraints to Housing. This chapter evaluates actual and potential 

governmental and non-governmental constraints to new housing development in Menlo Park. The 
analysis addresses recent actions already taken by the City to facilitate housing production, 
identifies remaining constraints, and identifies specific policies and programs that could further 
eliminate constraints and support new housing development. 

 
6. Energy. As part of the Housing Element Update process, the State requires local jurisdictions to 

evaluate opportunities for increased conservation of energy. This chapter identifies current policies 
and programs that Menlo Park strategically implements with the intent of lowering energy 
consumption related to housing. 
  

7. Site Inventory and Analysis. Government Code Section 65583(a)(3) requires local governments 
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to prepare an inventory of land suitable for residential development, including vacant sites and sites 
having the potential for redevelopment, and an analysis of the relationship of zoning and public 
facilities and services to these sites. The inventory of land suitable for residential development must 
be used to identify sites that can be developed for housing within the planning period 

This chapter provides an analysis of sites within Menlo Park that have an opportunity to provide 
housing during the sixth cycle planning period given the policies and programs outlined in the Housing 
Element. The goal of this analysis is to demonstrate that sites chosen in the Housing Element Update 
process have the capability of meeting Menlo Park’s RHNA requirements. 

8. Goals, Policies and Programs. This chapter includes a comprehensive list of the Housing
Element’s goals, policies, and programs that will provide a framework for Menlo Park from 2023 to
2031.

9. Definitions of Key Housing Terms. This chapter provides helpful definitions and acronyms used
within the Housing Element to assist review.

10. Appendices. This chapter contains the complementary documents referenced within other
chapters of the Housing Element.

Chapter 7: Site Inventory and Analysis 
As described above, Chapter 7, Site Inventory and Analysis, addresses the selection of sites in Menlo Park 
that are identified as opportunity sites for housing and contribute to meeting Menlo Park’s RHNA 
requirements. The narrative provided in the Draft Housing Element supports the site selection 
recommended by staff after initial public outreach and discussions with the Housing Commission, Planning 
Commission, and City Council. When reviewing the proposed site inventory, members of the public and 
decision makers are advised to keep in mind the requirements necessary to comply with State law along 
with universal constraints to housing development such as land availability and development costs. 

To facilitate the site selection process, the State sets forth multiple requirements. These requirements 
include specifications related, but not limited to, the following: designing and developing the site inventory; 
methodology for calculating site capacity; infrastructure availability; alignment with AFFH guidance; criteria 
for non-vacant sites; locational requirements; and size limitations. Additionally, sites that were included as 
opportunity sites in the previous fifth cycle Housing Element have specific considerations should they be re-
used in the inventory again for the sixth cycle. 

As Menlo Park is mostly built out (i.e., has limited vacant land), most of the opportunity sites have existing 
structures and/or uses (“non-vacant sites”). As such, HCD requires additional analysis regarding 
development potential when more than 50 percent of the RHNA is accommodated on non-vacant sites. 
Development potential should be based on the likelihood of existing uses to not be an impediment; 
development trends; market conditions; and availability of regulatory and/or other incentives. A site-by-site 
summary of these factors is highlighted within Appendix 7-5. 

It is acknowledged that during the course of updating the Housing Element, several sites have had property 
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owners and/or representatives come forth to note plans for their sites that may not include residential 
development between 2023 and 2031. This is an anticipated occurrence through the iterative process of 
updating the Housing Element and staff will transmit these points of consideration to the City Council for 
guidance, along with the analysis for options to refine the site inventory as needed. 
 
Chapter 8: Goals, Policies and Programs 
Local governments do not build housing, but they do create the rules that shape where housing can be built, 
what types, and how much, and implement a framework of goals, policies, and programs to support housing 
production for current and future residents. Chapter 8, Goals, Policies and Programs, is tailored to ensure 
that the City of Menlo Park meets the RHNA and is responsive to community feedback received over the 
last year. The development potential of the sites is partially determined by the effectiveness of the Housing 
Element goals, policies, and programs (along with implementation objectives). As part of the review of the 
Draft Housing Element, members of the public and decision makers should review this chapter and provide 
feedback to adequately incentivize housing development, particularly affordable housing development, to 
affirmatively further fair housing for all. 
 

Next Steps 
The feedback for the Draft Housing Element provided by the Planning Commission, Housing Commission, 
and public will be reviewed by staff and summarized for transmittal to the City Council. The City Council is 
anticipated to hold a future study session following the joint Planning Commission and Housing Commission 
meeting on May 16, 2022. As previously noted, pending feedback from the Planning Commission, Housing 
Commission, and City Council, along with comments from the public, staff will revise and submit the Draft 
Housing Element to HCD for a 90-day review period. 
 
During this review period, staff will continue to move forward with updates to the Safety Element and 
development of the City’s first Environmental Justice Element. Both of these efforts relate to the Housing 
Element Update process and will need to be considered collectively. Preparation of the EIR and FIA are 
also underway. These documents are anticipated to be released during the summer, and the Planning 
Commission will conduct a meeting to receive comments on the EIR during its 45-day public review period. 
Additional public outreach meetings will occur over the summer, with formal adoption hearings occurring in 
the latter part of 2022.  

 
Impact on City Resources 
The City Council appropriated $1.5 million from the general fund to support the Housing Element Update, 
which is a City Council priority. 

 
Environmental Review 
This study session is intended to obtain comments and feedback for the Housing Element. As there will be 
no formal action to adopt the housing element, this study session will not result in a project within the 
meaning of the CEQA Guidelines §§15378 and 15061(b)(3) as it will not result in any direct or indirect 
physical change in the environment. Prior to the adoption of the Housing Element, an EIR will be prepared 
to evaluate the Housing Element Update.  No final action on the Housing Element Update will be taken until 
a final CEQA determination has been made by the City. 
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Public Notice 
Public notification was achieved by posting the agenda, with the agenda items being listed, at least 72 hours 
prior to the meeting. Notice of the release of the Draft Housing Element and the May 16, 2022 meeting was 
emailed to all Housing Element Update email list subscribers and announced on the project webpage. 

Attachments 
A. Hyperlink – Draft City of Menlo Park General Plan Sixth Cycle 2023-2031 Housing Element:

https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-
element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf

B. Hyperlink – Housing Element Update Webpage: menlopark.org/housingelement
C. Hyperlink – Draft Housing Element Feedback Web Form: https://us.openforms.com/Form/e8f0a714-

80cd-4687-8951-54d506787433

Report prepared by: 
Tom Smith, Acting Principal Planner 
Calvin Chan, Senior Planner 
Sung Kwon, Principal, M-Group 

https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf
http://www.menlopark.org/housingelement
https://us.openforms.com/Form/e8f0a714-80cd-4687-8951-54d506787433
https://us.openforms.com/Form/e8f0a714-80cd-4687-8951-54d506787433


 

 

Additional Comments Received after Staff Report Publication 



May 16, 2022 
VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 

Tom Smith, Acting Principal Planner 
Community Development Department 
City of Menlo Park 
701 Laurel Street 
Menlo Park, CA 94025 

RE:  Draft Housing Element 

Dear Mr. Smith: 

We are writing on behalf of the David D. Bohannon Organization (“DDBO”), 
whose entities own multiple properties in Menlo Park, CA (the “City”).  We have been 
following the City’s Housing Element process and we have appreciated our dialogue with 
City staff with respect to our properties’ inclusion in the list of Potential Housing 
Opportunity Sites for the City’s Housing Element 2023-2031.  We have reviewed the 
Draft Housing Element (“Draft”) that was released for public review last week and we 
continue to have concerns about how the City is approaching density for the next 
Regional Housing Needs Assessment (“RHNA”) cycle. 

DDBO entities own 1000 Marsh Road, 3885 Bohannon Drive, and 4065 
Campbell Avenue (collectively, the “Properties”), which are listed in the Site Inventory 
attached to the Draft.  (Sites 65, 66, and 73 on the Marsh and US-101 map, respectively).  
Page 7-2 of Chapter 7—Site Inventory and Analysis states that the Site Inventory is 
“developed in order to identify and analyze sites that are available and suitable for 
residential development. This serves to determine Menlo Park's capacity to accommodate 
residential development that serves the city's RHNA. These sites are suitable for 
residential development if they have appropriate zoning and are available for residential 
use during the planning period.” 

According to the Draft, the City has identified the Properties for “horizontal 
mixed use” where housing would be developed on vacant portions of the site or atop 
existing surface level parking.  (Chapter 7—Site Inventory and Analysis, p. 7-25.)  
However, the City then proposes a 30 dwelling unit per acre (“du/ac”) density for the 
Properties (and across the entire City).  Unfortunately, the assumption that housing could 
be developed in office parking lots at 30 du/ac is neither realistic nor feasible.  The only 
way DDBO would consider redeveloping our well-performing office buildings would be 
if the City created residential density incentives that make financial sense and are 
economically viable, such as the Residential Mixed Use zoning created for the 
ConnectMenlo General Plan.  At this current density level (even with State Density 
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Bonus Law), the City simply will not meet its goal, stated above, of identifying site that 
are suitable for residential development, with appropriate zoning, and available for 
residential use during the next RHNA cycle. 
 
 There is no doubt that the west side of Menlo Park has not done its fair share to 
provide housing and to help the City’s RHNA obligations.  And we would like to be part 
of the solution, but the City is woefully underestimating the density needed to make 
residential development be financially feasible. We urge the City to be bold and create 
real housing opportunities during this unprecedented housing crisis.   
 
 
 
      Sincerely, 
 

       
       
      David Bohannon 
      President 
 
 
cc:   Justin Murphy, City Manager 
 Deanna Chow, Assistant Community Development Director 
 Members of the Planning Commission 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



From: Johnston, Jon
To: Smith, Tom A
Cc: Malathong, Vanh; Johnston, Jon
Subject: RE: Menlo Park Draft Housing Element Release
Date: Monday, May 16, 2022 12:18:15 PM
Attachments: image001.png

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize
the sender's email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open
attachments or reply.

Tom,

Here are my responses.

Pg 2-106.   Looks good
Pg 2-111   Driveway Design Guidelines.    Projects shall conform to CA Fire Code for access and
design as Emergency Vehicle Access Easements if required.
Pg 5-25   Why is Fire part of Utilities?  It seems like a wrong category.   The CA Fire Code is part of
the Building Codes, therefore I think should be in the Building section.  The tiny Fire fee appears to
be exorbitant with the large Utilities total.
Pg 8-25   Program H4.R    Looks good.

FYI.  We are in a code adoption process right now that will be adopted with Ordinance by the end of
the year.  Also completing a fee schedule study for implementation at the end of the year.  We are
more than happy work with the City for inclusions to aid in equity and ease of housing.   Let me
know how we can partner.

Thanks,

Jon

From: Smith, Tom A <tasmith@menlopark.org> 
Sent: Friday, May 13, 2022 11:34 AM
To: Johnston, Jon <JonJ@MenloFire.org>
Cc: Malathong, Vanh <VMalathong@menlopark.org>
Subject: Menlo Park Draft Housing Element Release

Caution: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize
the sender's email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open
attachments or reply.

Hi Jon,

Hope you’re doing well. The City of Menlo Park released the public review draft of its
Housing Element for 2023-2031 on Wednesday, and it has been posted online here:
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-

mailto:JonJ@MenloFire.org
mailto:tasmith@menlopark.org
mailto:VMalathong@menlopark.org
mailto:JonJ@MenloFire.org
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf

MENLO PARK





development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-
housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf. We were wondering if the Fire District is
comfortable reviewing electronically or if you would prefer a hard copy? If you want a paper
version, let us know and we can put one together for you.
 
Thanks,
Tom

 

  Tom A. Smith
  Acting Principal Planner
  City Hall - 1st Floor
  701 Laurel St.
  tel  650-330-6730 
  menlopark.org

 

 

https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf
http://www.menlopark.org/
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From: Jill Olson [mailto:jillprimutholson@gmail.com]  
Sent: Monday, May 16, 2022 11:49 AM 
To: _CCIN <city.council@menlopark.org> 
Subject: Site 38 in the Housing Element 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize the sender's 
email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open attachments or reply. 

Dear City Council:  
I just read the site 38 text in the new Housing Element Update. Despite several emails from Suburban Park 
neighbors of site 38, our public comments at City Council meetings and Housing Element meetings, and our 
comments in the Almanac newspaper, our concerns regarding this site do not appear in your Housing Element. 
We also had the majority of City Council members come to Suburban Park and talk with neighbors in person 
about site 38 and yet the concerns voiced in those in person meetings do not appear in the Housing Element 
regarding site 38.  

Please allow me to briefly list the vital issues the Housing Element is missing reagaring site 38 and ask you to 
please correct these omissions in your housing element document: 

1. Site 38 has only one narrow road leading to it called Sheridan. Neighbors have repeatedly requested an
evaluation by the fire marshall of the narrow roads in Suburban Park leading to site 38 regarding access for
emergency vehicles. Your housing element makes no mention of this safety concern.
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2. We have requested that TWO access points be required of the developer before the site is approved by the
City of Menlo Park for development to reduce traffic from site 38 through our deadend community of Suburban
Park. The proposal makes no mention of this community concern and second entry/road request.

3. It is my understanding that this property has air pollution from highway 101 that prohibits it from being
rebuilt as a school. How is it appropriate to put families in apartments on this polluted site 38? Is this not a
social justice issue?

4. This site has an incredibly LOW AFFH scoring site of 2.

5. Currently there is no binding legal guarantee that this site will house mostly teachers and staff of
Ravenswood School District which is an idea that we as neighbors support. Ravenswood City School district
has made no binding or legal guarantee that this site will house 80% teachers, 70% teachers or even 50%
teachers. Several neighbors recently wrote and asked in writing that the city and the school district  legally and
contractually make this site majority teacher housing as advertised by Ravenswood School district. We have not
received any public promise of a legally binding contract as we have requested to insure teachers and staff are
actually the majority renters at site 38 over the life of the 90 year lease.

Please update your housing element to address the concerns of your residents, the missing information about air 
pollution, narrow streets and emergency vehicle access, the community request for two entrances, etc. Thank 
you.  

--  
Cordially,   
Jill Olson  
Email: JillPrimuthOlson@gmail.com 
Phone: 650-330-1795 
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From: Lynne Bramlett [mailto:lynne.e.bramlett@gmail.com]  
Sent: Monday, May 16, 2022 1:45 PM 
To: _CCIN <city.council@menlopark.org> 
Subject: Housing Element Feedback 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize the sender's 
email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open attachments or reply. 

Dear Council,  

Please see my input into the Housing Element. I may not be able to attend tonight's meeting in time to make a 
public comment. 

1. Emergency Housing. What's the plan to house residents displaced due to a disaster? My understanding
is that the Red Cross sets up temporary shelters only. I believe they arrive within 72 hours and disband
the shelters after 30 days. I read that a jurisdiction should plan for shelters for about 10% of our
population as most displaced people stay with family or friends. Please see the attached April 2021
Disaster Response Guidelines that I made a public records request to obtain. The shelter list (page 25) is
extremely out of date. We need an updated list and MOUs with each, along with possibly pre-securing
needed supplies. The Fire District's Disaster Response Guidelines were developed without jurisdictional
and public input and review. This type of process is one reason why I believe Menlo Park needs to take
more responsibility for its disaster management.

2. Policy H2.1 and H2.C. Menlo Park has hundreds of soft-story apartment buildings and even some
condos. The HOA board may be unaware of the seismic risk. We need a soft-story incentive to get
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them seismically retrofitted as they are prone to collapse in earthquakes. Retrofitting doesn't cost that 
much and residents can live in the building during a retrofit. I believe the average cost is about $7,500 
but this needs verifying. I counted the soft story buildings in District 1/Belle Haven and I got a count of 
17 buildings (I excluded 335 Pierce Road which is slated to be torn down) and a total of 72 units. That 
could be anywhere from 150-300 people at risk of displacement in Belle Haven alone following an 
earthquake. Another resident has made a count of soft stories all over Menlo Park. There are hundreds.   

3. Program H4.R. Work with the Fire District and Policy H6.2. The H4.R implication is that the plan is 
to get the Fire District to cooperate in lowering fire safety standards. I consider this a major mistake. 
Fires following earthquakes are a typical secondary consequence. Fires are what destroyed San 
Francisco in 1906, not the earthquake. I would like the City to work with the Fire District on incenting 
fire and wildfire defense solutions. We could train more people on fire safety and help to outfit Belle 
Haven (for example) residents with fire extinguishers and the knowledge of how to use them. Our 
building codes could also be stronger. I believe we have adopted the bare minimum of "life and safety 
only." We could do better. As to wildfires, one of the most common ways that wildfires spread is 
through embers and burning debris that gets into attics. The Fire District and the City could work 
together  to provide incentives to help people to retrofit attic vents and to add sprinklers. Outside 
vegetation could also be hardened. The downtown business district particularly needs sprinklers in most 
of the buildings. Suitable new large housing units could also include underground water storage. The 
Fire Marshal and Fire Chief should give input into H4.R.  

Lynne Bramlett  
650-380-3028  



































































 

 

Additional Comments Received after Staff Report Publication 



 

 
 
May 16, 2022         
        VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 
 
Tom Smith, Acting Principal Planner 
Community Development Department 
City of Menlo Park 
701 Laurel Street 
Menlo Park, CA 94025 
 
 RE:  Draft Housing Element 
 

 Dear Mr. Smith: 
 
 We are writing on behalf of the David D. Bohannon Organization (“DDBO”), 
whose entities own multiple properties in Menlo Park, CA (the “City”).  We have been 
following the City’s Housing Element process and we have appreciated our dialogue with 
City staff with respect to our properties’ inclusion in the list of Potential Housing 
Opportunity Sites for the City’s Housing Element 2023-2031.  We have reviewed the 
Draft Housing Element (“Draft”) that was released for public review last week and we 
continue to have concerns about how the City is approaching density for the next 
Regional Housing Needs Assessment (“RHNA”) cycle. 
 
 DDBO entities own 1000 Marsh Road, 3885 Bohannon Drive, and 4065 
Campbell Avenue (collectively, the “Properties”), which are listed in the Site Inventory 
attached to the Draft.  (Sites 65, 66, and 73 on the Marsh and US-101 map, respectively).  
Page 7-2 of Chapter 7—Site Inventory and Analysis states that the Site Inventory is 
“developed in order to identify and analyze sites that are available and suitable for 
residential development. This serves to determine Menlo Park's capacity to accommodate 
residential development that serves the city's RHNA. These sites are suitable for 
residential development if they have appropriate zoning and are available for residential 
use during the planning period.” 
 
 According to the Draft, the City has identified the Properties for “horizontal 
mixed use” where housing would be developed on vacant portions of the site or atop 
existing surface level parking.  (Chapter 7—Site Inventory and Analysis, p. 7-25.)  
However, the City then proposes a 30 dwelling unit per acre (“du/ac”) density for the 
Properties (and across the entire City).  Unfortunately, the assumption that housing could 
be developed in office parking lots at 30 du/ac is neither realistic nor feasible.  The only 
way DDBO would consider redeveloping our well-performing office buildings would be 
if the City created residential density incentives that make financial sense and are 
economically viable, such as the Residential Mixed Use zoning created for the 
ConnectMenlo General Plan.  At this current density level (even with State Density 
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Bonus Law), the City simply will not meet its goal, stated above, of identifying site that 
are suitable for residential development, with appropriate zoning, and available for 
residential use during the next RHNA cycle. 
 
 There is no doubt that the west side of Menlo Park has not done its fair share to 
provide housing and to help the City’s RHNA obligations.  And we would like to be part 
of the solution, but the City is woefully underestimating the density needed to make 
residential development be financially feasible. We urge the City to be bold and create 
real housing opportunities during this unprecedented housing crisis.   
 
 
 
      Sincerely, 
 

       
       
      David Bohannon 
      President 
 
 
cc:   Justin Murphy, City Manager 
 Deanna Chow, Assistant Community Development Director 
 Members of the Planning Commission 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



From: Johnston, Jon
To: Smith, Tom A
Cc: Malathong, Vanh; Johnston, Jon
Subject: RE: Menlo Park Draft Housing Element Release
Date: Monday, May 16, 2022 12:18:15 PM
Attachments: image001.png

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize
the sender's email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open
attachments or reply.

Tom,
 
Here are my responses.
 
Pg 2-106.   Looks good
Pg 2-111   Driveway Design Guidelines.    Projects shall conform to CA Fire Code for access and
design as Emergency Vehicle Access Easements if required.
Pg 5-25   Why is Fire part of Utilities?  It seems like a wrong category.   The CA Fire Code is part of
the Building Codes, therefore I think should be in the Building section.  The tiny Fire fee appears to
be exorbitant with the large Utilities total.
Pg 8-25   Program H4.R    Looks good.
 
 
FYI.  We are in a code adoption process right now that will be adopted with Ordinance by the end of
the year.  Also completing a fee schedule study for implementation at the end of the year.  We are
more than happy work with the City for inclusions to aid in equity and ease of housing.   Let me
know how we can partner.
 
Thanks,
 
Jon

From: Smith, Tom A <tasmith@menlopark.org> 
Sent: Friday, May 13, 2022 11:34 AM
To: Johnston, Jon <JonJ@MenloFire.org>
Cc: Malathong, Vanh <VMalathong@menlopark.org>
Subject: Menlo Park Draft Housing Element Release
 
Caution: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize
the sender's email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open
attachments or reply.

 
Hi Jon,
 
Hope you’re doing well. The City of Menlo Park released the public review draft of its
Housing Element for 2023-2031 on Wednesday, and it has been posted online here:
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-

mailto:JonJ@MenloFire.org
mailto:tasmith@menlopark.org
mailto:VMalathong@menlopark.org
mailto:JonJ@MenloFire.org
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf

MENLO PARK





development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-
housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf. We were wondering if the Fire District is
comfortable reviewing electronically or if you would prefer a hard copy? If you want a paper
version, let us know and we can put one together for you.
 
Thanks,
Tom

 

  Tom A. Smith
  Acting Principal Planner
  City Hall - 1st Floor
  701 Laurel St.
  tel  650-330-6730 
  menlopark.org

 

 

https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf
https://beta.menlopark.org/files/sharedassets/public/community-development/documents/housing-element-annual-progress-reports/2023-2031-menlo-park-housing-element-public-review-draft.pdf
http://www.menlopark.org/
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From: Jill Olson [mailto:jillprimutholson@gmail.com]  
Sent: Monday, May 16, 2022 11:49 AM 
To: _CCIN <city.council@menlopark.org> 
Subject: Site 38 in the Housing Element 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize the sender's 
email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open attachments or reply. 

Dear City Council:  
I just read the site 38 text in the new Housing Element Update. Despite several emails from Suburban Park 
neighbors of site 38, our public comments at City Council meetings and Housing Element meetings, and our 
comments in the Almanac newspaper, our concerns regarding this site do not appear in your Housing Element. 
We also had the majority of City Council members come to Suburban Park and talk with neighbors in person 
about site 38 and yet the concerns voiced in those in person meetings do not appear in the Housing Element 
regarding site 38.  

Please allow me to briefly list the vital issues the Housing Element is missing reagaring site 38 and ask you to 
please correct these omissions in your housing element document: 

1. Site 38 has only one narrow road leading to it called Sheridan. Neighbors have repeatedly requested an
evaluation by the fire marshall of the narrow roads in Suburban Park leading to site 38 regarding access for
emergency vehicles. Your housing element makes no mention of this safety concern.
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2. We have requested that TWO access points be required of the developer before the site is approved by the
City of Menlo Park for development to reduce traffic from site 38 through our deadend community of Suburban
Park. The proposal makes no mention of this community concern and second entry/road request.

3. It is my understanding that this property has air pollution from highway 101 that prohibits it from being
rebuilt as a school. How is it appropriate to put families in apartments on this polluted site 38? Is this not a
social justice issue?

4. This site has an incredibly LOW AFFH scoring site of 2.

5. Currently there is no binding legal guarantee that this site will house mostly teachers and staff of
Ravenswood School District which is an idea that we as neighbors support. Ravenswood City School district
has made no binding or legal guarantee that this site will house 80% teachers, 70% teachers or even 50%
teachers. Several neighbors recently wrote and asked in writing that the city and the school district  legally and
contractually make this site majority teacher housing as advertised by Ravenswood School district. We have not
received any public promise of a legally binding contract as we have requested to insure teachers and staff are
actually the majority renters at site 38 over the life of the 90 year lease.

Please update your housing element to address the concerns of your residents, the missing information about air 
pollution, narrow streets and emergency vehicle access, the community request for two entrances, etc. Thank 
you.  

--  
Cordially,   
Jill Olson  
Email: JillPrimuthOlson@gmail.com 
Phone: 650-330-1795 
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From: Lynne Bramlett [mailto:lynne.e.bramlett@gmail.com]  
Sent: Monday, May 16, 2022 1:45 PM 
To: _CCIN <city.council@menlopark.org> 
Subject: Housing Element Feedback 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organization. Unless you recognize the sender's 
email address and know the content is safe, DO NOT click links, open attachments or reply. 

Dear Council,  

Please see my input into the Housing Element. I may not be able to attend tonight's meeting in time to make a 
public comment. 

1. Emergency Housing. What's the plan to house residents displaced due to a disaster? My understanding
is that the Red Cross sets up temporary shelters only. I believe they arrive within 72 hours and disband
the shelters after 30 days. I read that a jurisdiction should plan for shelters for about 10% of our
population as most displaced people stay with family or friends. Please see the attached April 2021
Disaster Response Guidelines that I made a public records request to obtain. The shelter list (page 25) is
extremely out of date. We need an updated list and MOUs with each, along with possibly pre-securing
needed supplies. The Fire District's Disaster Response Guidelines were developed without jurisdictional
and public input and review. This type of process is one reason why I believe Menlo Park needs to take
more responsibility for its disaster management.

2. Policy H2.1 and H2.C. Menlo Park has hundreds of soft-story apartment buildings and even some
condos. The HOA board may be unaware of the seismic risk. We need a soft-story incentive to get
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them seismically retrofitted as they are prone to collapse in earthquakes. Retrofitting doesn't cost that 
much and residents can live in the building during a retrofit. I believe the average cost is about $7,500 
but this needs verifying. I counted the soft story buildings in District 1/Belle Haven and I got a count of 
17 buildings (I excluded 335 Pierce Road which is slated to be torn down) and a total of 72 units. That 
could be anywhere from 150-300 people at risk of displacement in Belle Haven alone following an 
earthquake. Another resident has made a count of soft stories all over Menlo Park. There are hundreds.   

3. Program H4.R. Work with the Fire District and Policy H6.2. The H4.R implication is that the plan is 
to get the Fire District to cooperate in lowering fire safety standards. I consider this a major mistake. 
Fires following earthquakes are a typical secondary consequence. Fires are what destroyed San 
Francisco in 1906, not the earthquake. I would like the City to work with the Fire District on incenting 
fire and wildfire defense solutions. We could train more people on fire safety and help to outfit Belle 
Haven (for example) residents with fire extinguishers and the knowledge of how to use them. Our 
building codes could also be stronger. I believe we have adopted the bare minimum of "life and safety 
only." We could do better. As to wildfires, one of the most common ways that wildfires spread is 
through embers and burning debris that gets into attics. The Fire District and the City could work 
together  to provide incentives to help people to retrofit attic vents and to add sprinklers. Outside 
vegetation could also be hardened. The downtown business district particularly needs sprinklers in most 
of the buildings. Suitable new large housing units could also include underground water storage. The 
Fire Marshal and Fire Chief should give input into H4.R.  

Lynne Bramlett  
650-380-3028  
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